
INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 31 JULY 2008 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Bainbridge (Chairman), Councillors Mrs Farmer,  Glover, Knapton (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Fisher), Ms Patrick (until 12.55 pm), Mrs Rutherford, Mrs Styth (until 12.25 pm) and Mrs Vasey 

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillors Bloxham (Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder); and Earp (Learning and Development Portfolio Holder) attended part of the meeting


Councillor Boaden attended part of the meeting as an observer

IOS.53/08
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Mrs Fisher and the Deputy Chief Executive. 

IOS.54/08
ANNOUNCEMENT

The Chairman welcomed all those present and, in particular, Councillor Mrs Styth to her first meeting of the Committee.

Councillor Mrs Fisher was absent due to ill health and the Chairman extended good wishes to her for a speedy recovery.

IOS.55/08
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.

IOS.56/08
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings held on 10 April, 19 May and 19 June 2008 be agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

IOS.57/08
CALL IN OF DECISIONS 

There were no matters, which had been the subject of call in.

IOS.58/08
FORWARD PLAN – MONITORING OF ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE 
The Scrutiny Manager (Mrs Tibbs) submitted report LDS.53/08 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 August 2008 to 30 November 2008) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee.

The revised format split the issues between:

· Appendix (i) - Budget and Policy Framework Matters; and

· Appendix (ii) – Non-Budget and Policy Framework Matters

Members were asked for their views regarding future consideration of the item in Appendix (ii).

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 August 2008 to 30 November 2008) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee be noted.

IOS.59/08
WORK PROGRAMME

The Work Programme for the Committee for 2007/08 was submitted.  Members raised the following issues:

(a) Members noted that the reporting dates in respect of a number of items were yet to be confirmed and sought clarification as to when reports on those items could be expected.

Referring to the alternate weekly collections, the Head of Environmental Services advised that work on procurement options was being done and he would look into progress on that aspect.

(b) Would the Committee pursue the Car Parking Strategy as part of its work?

The Scrutiny Manager (Mrs Tibbs) undertook to check the position following the recent meeting of the County Council Local Area Committee.

(c) Members particularly emphasised the importance of Carlisle Renaissance and the need for effective scrutiny to be undertaken by this Committee.

In response Mrs Tibbs advised that the matter had been discussed in detail by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 24 July 2008. A report on the Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework Supplementary Planning Document would come forward on 11 September 2008.

A Member (in his capacity as Chairman) outlined the discussions at the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee, who wished to have sight of the Carlisle Renaissance Action Plan and reports of Carlisle Renaissance Board  meetings to be presented to the Committee by a Member of the Board.

Members felt that this Committee should adopt a similar approach, which should be conveyed to the Carlisle Renaissance Board.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Work Programme be noted.

(2) That reporting dates for items of business marked ‘to be confirmed’ be clarified at the earliest opportunity.

(3) That the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee emphasised the need for effective scrutiny of the work of Carlisle Renaissance and wished to adopt a similar approach to that identified by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee at Minute CROS.99/08.

IOS.60/08
RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE 
There were submitted Minute Excerpts setting out the decisions of the Executive on 30 June 2008 in response to the comments of this Committee on the following matters:

(a) 
EX.150/08 - Supplementary Planning Documents 
Councillor Knapton, having declared a personal and prejudicial interest, withdrew from the meeting room during consideration of the matter.  

“That the Executive:

(i) receive the observations of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee and endorse the responses which had been given by the Local Plans and Conservation Manager to the various issues which had been raised by the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

(ii) approve the content of the draft Supplementary Planning Documents incorporating any amendments which are required following the submission of the observations from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee and refer the draft Supplementary Planning Documents to the City Council for approval prior to the draft Supplementary Planning Documents being submitted for consultation.”

A Member reiterated the concerns expressed by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee at their meeting of 12 June 2008 under Minute CROS.76/08 that the Executive clarify in their decisions whether the comments of the Committee had been taken into account.  That message should be sent back to the Executive on behalf of this Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Committee was concerned that their comments had been received by the Executive rather than any meaningful response given.

(b) EX.151/08 – City Centre Conservation Plan
“(i) That the Executive receive the comments from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee and note the responses which had been provided at the meeting by the Local Plans and Conservation Manager and confirm that consultation on the City Centre Conservation Area should now proceed.

(ii) That the Director of Development Services arrange for the map of the City Centre Conservation Area to be amended so that the details contained therein could be given greater clarity.”

RESOLVED – That the decision be received.

(c) EX.155/08 -  Review of the Tourism Service – Interim Report
“(1) That the Executive receive the comments which had been submitted with regards to the Review.

(2) That with regard to the short term measures, the Director of Development Services be asked to provide further information for Members on the impact of any suggested changes to the Brampton TIC and whilst Members were seeking to provide a better service it was important that they were aware of any implications of possible changes to the service.

(3) That the Director of Development Services look at the opportunities for providing more targeted sales within the TIC and also provide further information as to the level of control over the use of the Assembly Room and inform Members of any implications involved in these proposals.

(4) That the Director of Development Services provide further information on the costs and implications of moving forward on the provision of a Gallery as a way of the City Council tapping into the demand for such a space which existed within Keswick.

(5)  The Director of Development Services pursue the arrangement of a meeting with the Cumbria Tourist Board to assess the possibility of moving forward on the provision of a service for providing a conference facilities service for Cumbria, which would help the Carlisle Conference Group with the work which they were presently carrying out.”

RESOLVED – That the decision be received.

(d) EX.157/08 – Progress Report – Kingmoor and Caldew Cycleway
“That the Executive are mindful of the comments made by the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 19 June 2008 and endorse the following actions.

(a)
Agree specifically to the core route and also to the wider potential links as shown on the plan referred to in Report CS.46/08 as the basis of the scheme to be delivered.

(b)
Note the initial estimated costs as set out in Appendix A of the above report.

(c)
Agree to the setting up of a Steering Group on the basis set out in the report to assist with progressing the project.

(d)
Agree to the signing of a memorandum of understanding with Sustrans which will set out the details of the scheme to be delivered, in conjunction with the Portfolio Holder and Head of Legal Services.”

RESOLVED – That the decision be received.

(e) EX.163/08 – Income Collection and Debt Recovery
“The comments of the Corporate Resources Committee be acknowledged and taken into account when the Executive consider references from Overview and Scrutiny Committees in the future and the Overview and Scrutiny Committees be asked to indicate clearly in their resolutions the items which the Executive were being asked to respond to in any references in the future.”

The Chairman indicated that, whilst it was clearly a two way process, he would try to ensure that future resolutions clearly reflected the points which Members wished to make on items of business.

RESOLVED – That it was recognised that effective communication between the Executive and this Committee was a two way process.

IOS.61/08
REVIEW OF CORPORATE IMPROVEMENT PLAN 2007/2010
The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) submitted report PPP.65/08 on the review of Carlisle City Council's Corporate Improvement Plan produced in 2007.  She informed Members that the report reviewed progress on 'Cleaner, Greener and Safer', 'Learning City', the corporate health of the organisation, satisfaction with the Council overall and with Council services,  although progress on Carlisle Renaissance was to be the subject of a further more detailed report. 

The Corporate Improvement Plan was a key policy document for the Council which included a number of priorities that reflected the most important aspects to the local communities and which would promote well-being and quality of life in the Council's area. The review of the Plan, a copy of which had been circulated as an appendix to the report, highlighted the progress which had been made during the last year and considered changes in the internal and external environment which might influence future priorities.    

Ms Curr advised that the review of the Corporate Plan would need to consider how the Council could fulfil its Community Leadership role and bring together local partners to develop more responsive, local services that mattered most to local people, as detailed in the Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act, 2007 and would also need to be aligned with and support the delivery of the Community Plan for Carlisle and the new Local Area Agreement for Cumbria.  The plan was being reviewed alongside the Medium Term Financial Plan, Capital Strategy and Asset Management Plan as a means of linking the priorities of the Council to the allocation of resources.

In conclusion, Ms Curr drew Members’ attention to the questions for scrutiny and invited their feedback on the matter.

The Executive had on 30 June 2008 (EX.148/08) considered the matter and decided:

“1. To note progress with the priorities of the Council as set out in the Corporate Improvement Plan and to consider the major factors that will impact on future priorities and spending plans of the Council.

2.  To ensure that the review of the Plan results in a useful planning and delivery tool that assists the Council to achieve improvements in services that matter most to local people.” 

In discussion, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) As had been alluded to earlier in the meeting (Minute CROS.59/08) scrutiny and monitoring of the work of Carlisle Renaissance was extremely important.  However, progress on the matter was to the subject of separate, more detailed reporting and was not contained within report PPP.65/08.  It appeared therefore that essential items were not included for scrutiny as part of that report.

Members again emphasised the importance of them being afforded every available opportunity to scrutinise Carlisle Renaissance.

(b) Section 3.1.1 Neighbourhood Working – levels of street cleanliness had fallen, coinciding with the introduction of the new waste collection service and recycling schemes, although satisfaction had increased slightly.

A Member referred to the allowances available to Ward Councillors to improve their local communities via the provision of street lighting, parking bays, etc.  Part of last year’s funding for Currock had been used to provide automated machinery for street cleaning, which had significantly improved satisfaction levels in the area.  The clear message coming back from local residents was that the Council should not provide anything more until it could adequately maintain what was already there.

Such initiatives provided a highly visible and effective manner by which to improve the public’s perception of the Council and consideration should be given to rolling that out to other areas in the City.

Ms Curr acknowledged that the areas where people lived were most important and street cleaning was an issue to which the Council must respond.  The test was the manner by which the Council responded to such issues and how it worked in partnership.

Another Member reiterated the sentiments expressed regarding street cleanliness, adding that if action could be taken to improve that area and also Sports and Leisure the overall performance of the Council would improve.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder stressed that Officers needed the support of Members and others if they were to keep streets clean, and that could be discussed at Neighbourhood Forums.  Action needed to be taken on a Ward basis with Members’ support. Other towns and cities operated initiatives which required people to park on alternate sides of the road on different days for example and the Highway Authority could assist in that regard.

A Member suggested that Legal and Democratic Services should request that the issue be included on future Agenda of each Neighbourhood Forum.

Why had the Council failed to meet its target for abandoned vehicles?

Ms Curr stated that the Council had still performed very well in that area.  The Head of Environmental Services (Mr Tickner) added that systems for the collection of abandoned vehicles had been altered which, coupled with the increase in the value of steel, should result in a decrease in the numbers being abandoned.

(c) Section 3.1.4 Housing – working in partnership with the YMCA to provide a Foyer for homeless young people to include accommodation and other support services.  A planning application for the Foyer was being re-submitted.  What was the up-to-date position?

The Director of Development Services (Mrs Elliot) commented that work was ongoing to tailor the project to meet available funding and colleagues were hopeful that progress would be made.

Was consideration being given to seeking grant funding through the Cumbria Energy Efficiency Advice Centre to address fuel poverty and improve the thermal efficiency of homes?

Mrs Elliot outlined changes in the way the Centre was to be funded, as part of which tenders had been invited to run a more sustainable Centre.  Work on the transitional arrangements was ongoing and it was hoped the new Centre would run from September 2008.

(d) Section 3.1.5 Crime and Anti​-Social Behaviour – performance at LP133 (number of acquisitive crimes per 1,000 population) was worse for 2007/08 than for 2006/07.  Was that a misprint?

In response Ms Curr undertook to check the position in relation thereto.

(e) Section 3.5 Satisfaction with Council Services – the Council was doing less well for complaint handling.  How was that measured?

Ms Curr explained that the result coincided with the introduction of the alternate weekly waste collection service which, in its early implementation stage, generated an unprecedented number of requests for service and complaints.   As a result the way in which complaints and other feedback was dealt with had been reviewed and a new policy adopted by Council in order to improve performance in that area (March 2008).

The new policy had been in place for some four months now.   Had matters improved?

Ms Curr replied that although satisfaction levels were not yet available, she expected that numbers of complaints would have dropped significantly.

Performance in relation to BV119d (% satisfied with theatres and concert halls) was not has high as in other Cumbrian districts.   A number of outdoor events had been held in Carlisle (e.g. Brunton Park).   Perhaps the indicator should refer to ‘concert facilities’.

In response Ms Curr advised that there was no discretion to alter the description of what were national survey results.

(f) Members acknowledged the excellent performance in a number of areas evidenced within the report, which could not have been expected a year ago.

(g) Was the aim going forward to increase areas of high performance even further or raise scores in the lower performing areas?

In response Ms Curr said that was dependant upon the Council’s priorities since it may not be feasible to have all areas performing at a very high level.  Clearly there were associated costs which was why consideration had also to be given to the financial position of the Council.

(h) Section 4.2 The White Paper and Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007 – a cultural shift was required within the authority to work and engage with people which required to be taken seriously.

Ms Curr outlined work, which had commenced on progressing community empowerment projects in Harraby and Longtown.  That work was at an early stage and Members would be kept informed of progress.

(i) Section 4.3 Cumbria Community Strategy and Local Area Agreement – as an employer the City Council was improving the skills of its employees.  Was the authority also working with businesses to encourage them to do likewise?

Mr Tickner advised that the City Council had its own workforce development plan, but was also working on similar lines with Pirelli, McVities and other large employers within the City.

Mrs Elliot outlined examples of targeted projects including the Retail Academy to improve the quality of retail jobs and available training; and one-off schemes such as that with Aldi which sought to ensure that local people were employed at their new development.

In his capacity as a Governor at Carlisle College, a Member confirmed that there a very strong partnership existed between the Council and the College.

Members noted that a great deal of good work was being undertaken, but there was no mention thereof within the report.

Ms Curr replied that performance measures were in place and some aspects would be included within the year end report.

(j) Members thanked Ms Curr for the questions for scrutiny included within her report, which assisted them in focussing their consideration of the matter.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that:

(1) The Committee welcomed the areas of positive performance detailed within the report.

(2) The Committee was disappointed to note that progress on Carlisle Renaissance had not been included but instead would be subject to separate reporting;  Members wished to scrutinise Carlisle Renaissance at every opportunity.

(3) The Committee wished to emphasise the need for action to be undertaken in partnership to drive up performance around the areas of street cleanliness and sports and leisure, which in turn would increase satisfaction levels for the Council overall.   The street cleaning pilot undertaken in Currock could be enhanced across the City as part of the Council’s service provision, rather than through Ward Councillors’ allowances.

(4) To engage the community to support local initiatives, the Director of Legal and Democratic Services to request that an item on street cleaning be included on the Agenda of all Neighbourhood Forums.

(5) The importance of improving skills in conjunction with educational establishments and local businesses be emphasised and explored further.

IOS.62/08
IMPROVING THE CITY COUNCIL’S ENVIRONMENTAL PERFORMANCE
The Head of Environmental Services (Mr Tickner) submitted report CS.56/08 on progress towards improving the environmental performance of Carlisle City Council.  

Mr Tickner itemised for Members the various environmental awards which the Council had been successful in attaining over the last year and reminded them that in order to address the environmental impact of the Council's transport related activities a Green Travel Plan had been produced.  

The Environmental Performance Manager (Ms Osborn) advised that the Council had been selected by the Energy Saving Trust to engage in a project to demonstrate leadership in addressing climate change. The project aimed to help the Council to develop a Carbon Action Plan to deliver a strategic approach to the sustainable use of energy.  Work with both the Energy Saving Trust and the Carbon Trust would help to form the basis of a Climate Change Strategy for the City Council.

Mr Tickner then set out details with regard to the impact on business travel and fleet transport and energy used in buildings, together with details of the carbon emissions arising from the City Council operation.  He added that overall the Council was improving its environmental performance and working towards the Gold Award for environmental management.

The Executive had on 30 June 2008 considered the matter (EX.170/08), received the report and referred it to this Committee for consideration.

During their scrutiny of the matter, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) In previous discussions the Committee had identified that the Civic Centre was well placed to benefit from the installation of solar panels.  Had that suggestion been taken forward?

Ms Osborn explained that the Facilities Manager had arranged for studies to be undertaken, but the ‘pay back’ period was likely to be around twenty years.  Officers were interested in progressing in more detail such initiatives and also the use of wind turbines.

(b) Although gas consumption had fallen dramatically, electricity had increased.

Ms Osborn acknowledged that was the case at most sites and particularly here at the Civic Centre.  A more concerted staff awareness campaign was required to highlight such issues.  Consideration was also being given to new technology which would assist in reducing electricity consumption.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder added that voltage optimisers had been used at Tullie House for some time and proved to be very effective.  There was a lot of new technology out there but investment would be needed to take matters further.

(c) What were the timescales for progression of the Green Travel Plan and Carbon Trust programme?

In response, Ms Osborn explained that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive had wished to engage with staff on a number of issues, one of which was the Green Travel Plan, and had undertaken staff briefings.  It was necessary to take stock of the outcome thereof, together with other work streams, including a review of  car usage as part of single status.

The Carbon Trust wanted a draft Plan to be prepared in October/November 2008 and the matter would come back to the Committee thereafter.

(d) A Member commented that there appeared to be no way to lower the lights so that the projector could be seen more easily.

Mr Tickner replied that the lighting in Committee Rooms could be adjusted.

(e) Bousteads Grassing had retained its Gold Award status for the fifth year running.  That was an excellent achievement and Officers should be congratulated.

(f) Business Travel – the mileage undertaken by Councillors had reduced dramatically when compared to staff.  Why was that?

Ms Osborn had no knowledge of the behavioural changes which had resulted in that reduction and acknowledged that there was work to do in improving business travel reporting.

A Member considered that Managers should be aware of staff movements and an audit could be undertaken to ensure that was more positively managed.

The Head of Policy and Performance Services felt that such analysis could be undertaken and, with the help of the Committee, measures to monitor performance could be identified.

Mr Tickner added that Managers were enforcing contract requirements but acknowledged that more could be done.

(g) The provision of information on the ‘carbon footprint’ of City Council operations was useful.  Was information also available on the costs and benefits associated to street lights?

In response Ms Osborn said that such information could be supplied as part of reporting on the Carbon Trust later in the year. 

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee welcomed progress on improving the environmental performance of the City Council.

(2) That the Committee had concerns around electricity usage and business travel by Members and Staff, and would welcome efforts to reduce those areas further via education, training and investment of resources.

(3) That an audit of business mileage should be undertaken to investigate the trends and identify measures to monitor performance.

IOS.63/08
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT, FIRST QUARTER, APRIL – JUNE 2008
The Policy and Performance Officer (Mr Capstick) submitted report PPP.75/08 presenting details of the City Council’s performance for the first quarter 2008/09 for the service areas covered by the Committee.   Measures from the National Indicator Set were included for the first time; residual Best Value Indicators would be renamed as Local Indicators; and the report was the first quarterly report produced in Covalent.

Mr Capstick gave a presentation of the performance information via the Covalent performance management system, expressing the hope that would add depth and encourage Members to use the system.

Most service areas covered by the Committee were on target, including planning applications and residual household waste per household.  CO² emissions from the Council’s own property, and percentage of household waste sent for reuse, recycling and composting were within 5% of the target.

He then responded to Members’ questions regarding Covalent.

Members then raised a number of issues and observations during their scrutiny of the report:

(a) This was the first occasion when all of the Planning related performance indicators were on target.  What had changed?

The Director of Development Services outlined a number of variables which affected performance including staff turnover and workflow (which could not be predicted or controlled).  Although a number of systems had been put in place to improve performance, she felt that the performance referred to was a happy coincidence.

Members wished their recognition and thanks for that achievement to be conveyed to the Portfolio Holder and staff involved.

(b) Fewer indicators were being reported to the Committee.  A number of areas important to the Committee e.g. Street Cleaning and Tourism were not included.  Was bad news hidden elsewhere?

The Head of Performance Services (Ms Curr) reminded Members that the Performance Monitoring Task and Finish Group had made a number of recommendations prior to implementation of the new performance framework.  The matter needed to be kept under review.

Even though there was not a requirement to report on certain indicators, information was available should Members so wish.

Mr Capstick highlighted performance in respect of Tourism on screen for the benefit of the Committee.

It was agreed that Ms Curr and the Scrutiny Manager should work with the Chairman to identify performance areas to be included within future reports.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee wished to record its thanks to members of staff for work undertaken in driving up performance.

(2) That the Committee was appreciative of the report using the Covalent Performance Management System and recognised that a great deal of work had gone into production thereof.

(3) That the Committee had concerns around reporting of certain performance indicators and requested that the Head of Policy and Performance Services and Scrutiny Manager should liaise with the Chairman to identify those areas which should be included in future reports.

The meeting adjourned at 11.50 am and reconvened at 11.55 am.

IOS.64/08
COMMERCIAL WASTE SERVICE
The Chairman introduced this item of business and gave a brief overview of the work of the Waste Services Task and Finish Group.

The Scrutiny Manager (Mrs Tibbs) submitted report OS.09/08 presenting the final report of the Waste Services Task and Finish Group on the Council’s Commercial Waste Service.

Mrs Tibbs drew Members’ attention to a number of recommendations for action from the City Council, details of which were set out in the report.

She added that the Task Group had previously agreed to focus on commercial waste, with the option to look at bulky household waste collections at a later date.  Following the conclusion of the Commercial Waste Service Review, the Committee was asked to consider if it wished to undertake work on bulky household waste.

During their consideration of the matter, Members made the following observations:

(a) One of the Task and Finish Group’s recommendations was that a pilot commercial recycling scheme be undertaken on a three month trial basis.  Where would the capacity come from to undertake the trial?

The Waste Services Manager (Mr Gardner) explained that one vehicle and two members of staff were dedicated to the Council’s commercial waste exercise.  All commercial waste was currently taken to landfill which was unsustainable from an environmental and financial point of view.  Accordingly, it was necessary to look at alternatives.   

It was hoped that customers would put half of their waste into the cardboard recycling bin, the intention being that the vehicle would undertake both jobs.  However, to get to that point, a spare refuse vehicle would be used and therefore two vehicles would operate on commercial waste for the purposes of the trial.

(b) A Member said that she would be extremely concerned if resources were taken from the residential recycling scheme, and that in her view any additional capacity should be used to further extend that scheme to areas in the City which did not have it.  It was important to emphasise that the additional vehicle should only be used for the trial period.

Mr Gardner acknowledged that was a point well made.  On paper Officers felt that the proposals would work but, until they were put into practice under the proposed trial that could not be guaranteed.   The purpose of the trial was to allay any doubts about viability of the proposal.

The results of the trial would be reported back to the Committee.

(c) If at the conclusion of the trial period additional capacity was required to undertake commercial recycling, it would also be important to identify the costs associated with continuing with the status quo i.e. it may be necessary to invest in the short-term to reap the benefits in the longer term.

(d) Would it be possible to start work on trying to reduce the amount of packaging?

In response Mr Gardner advised that the Council had limited influence on the issue of packaging and the service provided was to collect customers’ waste.

(e) Consideration could be given to an incentive scheme for commercial organisations e.g. Scores on the Doors or a financial incentive via a reduction in business rates.

Mr Gardner said that identification of incentives would be part of the pilot scheme.

(f) Option 4 (Develop recycling, achieve targets and Mechanical Biological Treatment of residual) would only become viable when Cumbria had MBT facilities in place.  When was that likely to happen and would that be more successful in the longer term that a commercial recycling scheme operated by the City Council?

Mr Gardner indicated that there were plans to build a new treatment facility at Hespin Wood.  The two options would go hand in hand.

(g) Was three months sufficient for the proposed trial?

Mr Gardner said that would depend upon the start date for the trial.  It would be necessary to submit an application to the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership on 20 August 2008 for funding towards the capital cost of providing the recycling bins which would have to be purchased before the trial commenced.  He would like to commence the pilot in October 2008.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder had concerns that once Hespin Wood was up and running that may interfere with any commercial recycling scheme operated by the City Council.  He was agreeable to a pilot being undertaken provided it was clearly understood that it was just that.

The Committee agreed to amend the recommendations of the Commercial Waste Scrutiny report to reflect the discussion.

The Chairman then reminded the Committee that they were also asked to consider setting up a Task and Finish Group to look at bulky household waste collections now that the work on commercial waste had ended.

Mr Gardner advised that Officers had been asked to look at options for a possible charging scheme for bulky household waste.   The figures for special collections over the past few years were:

2005 -  9,388

2006 - 12,681

2007 
- 16,706

2008 - 16,904 (predicted)

Members commented that the reduction of fly tipping had been a policy decision and therefore the increase in numbers of special collections was good news.  In the current economic climate people may be less likely to replace household goods.

The Head of Environmental Services advised that certain items were collected separately in partnership with Impact Housing Association’s Centre 47.  Officers were gathering data and feedback so that the model put forward was based upon best practice.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder said that it was important to look at the items being collected and where they were going.  The matter would be included as part of the Budget cycle.

A Member stressed that, whilst the imposition of a collection charge for an able bodied person with access to transport may be reasonable, it would not be so for an elderly person.  It would be important to take such issues into account.

Another Member suggested that a site visit could be undertaken to view best practice elsewhere.

The Portfolio Holder added that Members may wish to have a workshop session to discuss the detailed options.

Following discussion it was agreed that a Task and Finish Group be established to look at bulky household waste collections, comprising Councillors Bainbridge, Ms Patrick, Mrs Rutherford, Mrs Vasey and Mrs Styth. 

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive be advised that:

1. The Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee recommended that the Council develop a Commercial Waste Strategy based on Option 3 (Develop recycling, achieve targets and landfill residual). 

2. It was recognised that Option 4 (Develop recycling, achieve targets and Mechanical Biological Treatment of residual) would only become viable when Cumbria had MBT facilities in place, so the focus should be on Option 3 at present.

3. The Committee recommended that a pilot commercial recycling scheme be undertaken on a three month trial basis.  The trial should be undertaken within existing resources, using extra capacity from the residential waste vehicles for the trial period only.  It should not affect current residential waste collection or the future development of residential waste collection.


Following the completion of the trial, the Committee recommended that the pilot scheme be evaluated to consider if a commercial recycling scheme could be permanently put in place.  The evaluation report should come to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee for their consideration, prior to any further action.

4. The Committee recommended that cardboard and paper recycling be developed as a first stage in commercial waste recycling.

5. Information about recycling schemes and the benefits of recycling should be clearly communicated to commercial customers to encourage them to participate.

6. Charges for recycling collections should be set at a lower rate than commercial collections to act as an incentive for businesses to recycle.

7. The Committee recommended that the Executive response should include an Action Plan to implement the accepted recommendations. 

(2) That a Task and Finish Group be established to look at bulky household waste collection comprising Councillors Bainbridge, Ms Patrick, Mrs Rutherford, Mrs Vasey and Mrs Styth; the first session to comprise a workshop.

(3) That the Waste Services Manager and Scrutiny Manager liaise over a suitable date for the Workshop.

IOS.65/08
PUBLIC AND PRESS
RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number (as indicated in brackets against the Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

IOS.66/08
EAST CUMBRIA COUNTRYSIDE PROJECT


(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act)

Councillors Bloxham (Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder) and Earp (in his capacity as Chairman of the East Cumbria Countryside Project) were present for this item of business.

The Head of Environmental Services (Mr Tickner) submitted report CS.57/08 attaching report CS.31/08 which considered the challenges facing the East Cumbria Countryside Project.    

He reminded Members that the Project was a partnership between the Cumbria County Council, Eden District Council and the City Council to provide countryside management schemes in the East of Cumbria/Eden Valley.  He set out for Members the funding for each Authority together with a summary of the activities undertaken by the project within the City Council's area.  He informed Members that whilst the project had been successful in attracting external funding those sources of external funding had become increasingly difficult to access.  The grant funding from the three Councils was forecast to cover approximately 60% of the operational grants and the need to pursue gap funding had distorted the priorities and delivery for the partner Councils. Funding pressures on the part of the Councils was such that the current grant levels could not be guaranteed.  

Mr Tickner informed Members that the ECCP Executive had considered a number of options to deal with those challenges and discussions between Officers of the partners Authorities had identified three options for further consideration.   Details of those options together with the issues which arose were provided.

Mr Tickner clarified that the supplementary estimate to fund the costs associated with implementing option 1 was £22,000 and not £14,000 as stated in report CS.31/08.

In conclusion, he sought views on the strategic way forward.

The Executive had on 30 June 2008 (EX.172/08) considered the matter and decided:

“1. That subject to the agreement of the County Council and Eden District Council the Executive authorise Option 1 as set out in report CS.31/08 to be implemented as soon as practicable following consultation. 

2. The Director of Community Services in conjunction with other partners and the ECCP Executive continue to assess the future options with a view to presenting further proposals for the future of the ECCP in January to take effect from April 2009.

3. The Director of Community Services in conjunction with other partners and the ECCP Executive continue to seek efficiency in operations during 2008/09.

4. That the City Council be asked to approve a supplementary estimate of £22,000 to fund the costs associated with implementing option 1.”

During their detailed consideration of the report Members raised a number of questions to which Mr Tickner, the Portfolio Holder and Chairman of the ECCP responded.

Members raised concerns regarding the future role of the ECCP; capacity to pull in external funding; impact upon service delivery and future partnership working; and future financial liability upon the City Council.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that:

1. The Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee noted with regret the challenges facing the East Cumbria Countryside Project.

2. The Committee was concerned at the potential loss of future sources of external funding, financial liability upon the City Council and to ensure that the Council’s position was protected.

3. The Committee looked forward to receiving a further report on the matter in due course.

IOS.67/08
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

It was noted that, during consideration of the above item of business, the meeting had been in progress for three hours and it was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

[The meeting ended at 1.03 pm]

